

June 21, 2004



Page 8

SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in Budget Work Session on Monday, June 21, 2004, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.




Mayor Meeker, Presiding




Mr. West




Ms. Cowell




Mr. Crowder




Mr. Hunt




Mr. Isley




Mr. Regan




Ms. Taliaferro

Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order explaining the procedure and conduct of the meeting.  The following items were discussed.
BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2004/05 – DISCUSSION HELD; ADMINISTRATIVE APPROVAL OF CONTRACTS – DOLLAR AMOUNT – TO BE PLACED ON JULY 6 AGENDA AS A SPECIAL ITEM

City Manager Allen pointed out Staff had provided Council members with detailed budget notes responding to various questions which had been asked to this point.  He would be glad to answer questions.  There was discussion on the various budget notes and the following is a summary of unanswered questions or requests for additional information:

Budget Note #40.  Responses to Councillor Hunts Question – Allocation of Housing Funds.  Mr. Hunt pointed out he is still concerned that the City spends a good portion on housing projects for people in the over 40% medium income bracket and he feels that is inappropriate.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out the Council could change the proportions but she does not feel it would change the line item.  Mr. Hunt stated we could eliminate what is given to projects serving over the 40% and reallocate or divide it among the other programs. No action was taken.

Budget Note #41 – Responses to Councillor Regan’s Question – Fire Department Budget.  Ms. Taliaferro questioned where we are in getting all of the parks facilities wired for high-speed internet or network capabilities.  She stated she understood there are no funds allocated for that with City Manager Allen pointing out that is correct.
Budget Note #42 – 2003 Parks Bond Projects.  Mayor Meeker questioned if there has been a list put together for recommended projects to bring the total Parks Bond Projects to $18 million.  City Manager Allen pointed out that would include $300,000 for Optimist, $500,000 for Jaycee, $150,000 for White Water Park and $3 million for Pullen.  No other questions were asked.

Budget Note #43 – Consultant Summary.  City Manager Allen pointed out he had received a note from Ms. Taliaferro concerning this issue.  Ms. Taliaferro stated it would be helpful for her to know which consultant contracts end by June 30 or the ones which are not being continued for funding for next year.  City Manager Allen talked about the amount of professional services and contract services.  He stated we do not have a consultant service line item.  Discussion took place relative to benchmarking as it relates to consultant services and the fact that we have professional service contracts such as cleaning and other service related contracts.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she saw where there was $128,000 for the Clarence E. Lightner Public Safety Center in consultant services pointing out she did not know when and if the Council had decided to go forward with that project.  City Manager Allen pointed out this is to help identify land, an appropriate site and facilities.  It was to help us to see if we could identify a site and concept and if we could do that and get the land under our control then the decisions could be made as far as construction.  He stated we have an on-going contract.

Mr. West questioned how these consultant contractors are selected with City Manager Allen pointing out there are different means sometimes we use the RFP process, we sometimes go with someone who is already under contract with the City doing other work and extend that existing contract.  How the RFP process works was talked about.  Mayor Meeker stated as far as the Clarence E. Lightner Public Safety Center is concerned, should the City Council decide to move forward the information that is being gathered now is a way to let the people know exactly what is being proposed if we go out for a bond.  Ms. Taliaferro stated her concern is why our staff is not able to do some of this work.  City Manager Allen talked about consultants pointing out some times it is a one time thing and we do not have the expertise on board and at other times it is specialized and use of the consultant helps us not have to add the additional staff.  Mr. Crowder pointed out he understands specialization of some of the work and it being one-time type work and you would not want to bring someone on board necessarily for a one-time thing.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she can understand that and can see that for information technology or specialized work but it seems that we rely heavily on consultants and she is not sure she agrees with that philosophy.  She stated spending some $6.5 million a year on consultants is very high and the Council is not made aware or does not know about all the consultants on board.  It was pointed out the City Manager is authorize to enter into contracts of up to a certain amount.  After brief discussion it was agreed to place an item on the July 6 Council agenda under special items to look at consultant work and the dollar amount the Manager is authorized to approve without City Council action.  Mayor Meeker also asked that staff provide information on the termination of the various contracts. Ms. Taliaferro stated she would like that information prior to the budget process continuation.
Budget Note #45 – Examples of Budget Ordinances – No Discussion.

Budget Note #46 – Public Utilities Rate Sensitivity Model.  City Manager Allen pointed out there is still work to be done on this issue.  He stated we do have some other rate increases on the horizon over the next few years and they may or may not be in the 9% range.  It depends on how the Council rolls out the capital projects.  

GENERAL DISCUSSION
Mr. West asked about the Parks Bond and the variables or the criteria utilized in determining how to spend the funds or the phrases of the Parks Bond, whether it be $14 million or $18 million, that is, how Administration decides on which projects to recommend.  City Manager Allen pointed out he tried to listen to what the Council says.  Some of the projects are match up projects such as the House Creek Greenway, the bridge over the beltline will be completed and we need to complete our section, some is to relieve some existing conditions or problems.  He tried to look at 25% to 50% of each category of items.  There are some very big projects like Forest Ridge he just tried to mix and match based on input he had received.  Mr. West pointed out his question is whether or not we were going to authorize any of the bonds.  He stated it was his understanding the bonds would not be issued until such time as the economy was better and we had funds to pay.  He questioned what variables entered into saying we could go ahead and sell the bonds.  City Manager Allen pointed out he tried to present the Council with a budget that would allow the Council to move forward to do the first phase.  He stated however, he also included the Parks Bond projects in the list that could be deferred and referred to Budget Note #37-1.

Ms. Taliaferro pointed out we will soon need another road bond or affordable housing bond and questioned how this budget helps set it up so that could occur in the future.  City Manager Allen pointed out the budget does cover some of the needs and helps us keep up with some of the maintenance but provides no funding for future housing and transportation bond debt service.  Ms. Taliaferro talked about the one road project which is Tryon Road widening.  She questioned if that was not one of the 2000 road bond programs.  She questioned how the City would keep up.  Mayor Meeker talked about the State funded projects pointing out they have a lot of work going on in the thoroughfare system but they are not taking on any substantial work to improve that system.  He pointed out a lot of money is being spent on U.S. 64, the Northern Wake Expressway, etc. but there was no funding for thoroughfares and/or improvements.  He talked about the City of Raleigh having passed some three bond issues of about $150 million and talked about the amount of money that has to be put in the City’s budget to pay the debt service on improvements to the State thoroughfare system.  He talked about the work of the Transportation Alliance in trying to get additional funding.  He talked about whether the need for the City Council to decide whether it wants to get in the road building business.  He stated this puts us in a very unfortunate and uncomfortable situation.  He talked about the road needs in the City and the fact that there are no funds in the TIP.  How the City is going to address this issue in the future was touched on briefly.  City Manager Allen pointed out the City is still paying for the 2000 bonds and other old bonds.  Mayor Meeker pointed out it is not a good situation but we are in the same situation as the other large cities in the State.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she has concern that we are not building in any bonding capacity for the future.
Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she spent a lot of time going through the budget and she and the Mayor had discussed what could be done to balance the proposed budget and she would present the following suggestions.

Added Revenue
Privilege License Increased to $10,000 max
+$   500,000


+$     25,000

Interest income
+$1,000,000

Signal Maintenance
+$   175,000

Parking tickets $6-12
+$   420,000

Savings

EPMO (defer until midyear)
+$    279,000

DR Alliance
+$    115,000

Garbage Police/SWS
+$      40,000

CEL Public Safety Center
+$ 2,017,000

Streetscapes (defer until mid year)
+$    918,000
Pkg. Deck Retail (defer)
+$    300,000

So. End Master Dev.
+$    675,000
Downtown Events (Council midyear contingency)
            +$    100,000

Downtown Housing Mkt. Study
+$      50,000

Red Light Cameras
+$    750,000

Signal Synachro
+$ 1,000,000
NPTF Admin. (defer until needed)
+$      50,000

Gr. Ral Chamber of Comm (Keeps level 03-04)
+$      50,000
Parks Bonds
   $ 1,298,000

Keep

Police

Fire

CAC

Barwell Road, Brier Creek – 7.6 million - Bonds
Add

Human Service City Attorney
+$100,000

Sunday Bus Service
+$500,000

Park Operations
 +$460,900

Ms. Taliaferro explained her proposal and her justification.  In clarification, the streetscape item she was suggesting to defer until mid-year included items 1, 2, 3, 8, 12, 13 and 14 of the Capital Improvement Program, Page 75.  The Downtown Raleigh Alliance Reduction relates to the fact that with combining the Municipal Service Districts they would get an increase.  The Southend Master Developer she is suggesting deferring until we hear from the consultant.  The Downtown Events she would like to see kept under City Council control.  The $100,000 addition for City Attorney related to bringing the CD Attorney work in house.  City Attorney McCormick indicated he checked on this issue and understands the CD Department spends about $62,000 annually for legal services.  He did receive a letter from the attorney who is presently handling that work stating he wants to continue doing the work.

Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she had made this proposal and she would be open for suggestions, deletions, etc.  Discussion took place concerning the $675,000 for Southend Master Developer.  City Manager Allen pointed out that money was included for miscellaneous items, seed money, etc.  He pointed out he feels there will be some design, planning, etc., that is needed.  We do not know what is going to be proposed.  It does not cover anything specifically and does not include the money that has already been allocated or ear-marked for that purpose.  Mr. Hunt pointed out he does not feel we will be in position to sell land to the master developer and the exact process that is going to be used.  This success of Glenwood South and the City’s investment in infrastructure which helped bring along the private investment and how that equates to downtown was talked about.  Mr. Crowder expressed concern about the need for design and planning the downtown area as he wants to make sure that we do not cannibalize this successful ongoing efforts.  We need to look at the entire downtown area.  We have to have a clear vision of what we want and we do need some planning efforts with it being pointed out $100,000 has already been committed to the planning efforts.  The City’s proposed investment in Fayetteville Street being the City’s contribution toward revitalization efforts in the Downtown was talked about.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out she just did not feel that we would be ready to spend the $675,000 on the Southend Master Development this year so she put it in for deferral until the money is needed.
Ms. Cowell talked about the non-occurring adjustments and deferring needs until the next year which she stated she feels will be just digging a hole and setting ourselves up for problems.  She called on the Council to be very careful about not funding or setting aside money for needs we know we are going to have down the line, pointing out if we do not make investment this year we are going to have the same or bigger problems next year.  She feels investment in the City is needed.  She read a statement from the Chamber of Commerce relative to their position.  Ms. Cowell talked about her budgeting philosophy and her concern about continuing to ask existing citizens to continue to fund sprawling development.  She stated she just could not continue to ask people to bear the burden of additional tax or subsidizing sprawl without some fair amount of facility fees increase to help pay for parks, infrastructure, etc.  She stated she would rather not see a tax increase, that would be the easiest thing for the citizens and the City Council but she does not feel it is the best thing for the City.  She feels the City needs some investment in its infrastructure.  She does not feel that growth pays its share and present citizens should not have to pay for streets they never drive on or parks they never visit.  
Mr. West stated he agreed with most of what Ms. Cowell explained but has concern relating to increasing facility fees.  We have to look at possible unintentional negative consequences.  People and businesses have to have the ability to plan and he is concerned about continuing to give them the big hits.  He stated he would like to see a study of the impact of facility fees on development and the economy.  Mr. Crowder pointed out we don’t need a consultant for everything explaining the City of Raleigh have some of the lowest facility fees in the State.  We do need to have growth pay for itself and he has concern about going back to the same people to help pay.  He is concerned about the people on fixed incomes and the hit they will take.  He stated there is no way he can vote for a budget that will have the negative impact on our citizens particularly those on fixed incomes.

Mr. Hunt pointed out the Council was supplied with a study that talks about how growth does pay for itself.  Before we take off with a $75,000 consultant study, he would like for someone to tell him why the studies we already have are wrong.  The studies we have before the Council says that growth does pay for itself.  Dialogue followed with Council members putting forth their philosophy as to whether growth does or does not pay for itself.  The Cary study and study presented by Wake County Homebuilders Association and the information shown in those studies as well as assumptions behind the studies were talked about.  Cary’s actions on impact fees over the past few years and the impact of those actions on development in Cary was talked about.  Development trends, cost of the development, how impact fees impact development, actions the Council has taken as it relates to increasing urban sprawl or allowing infill development to help decrease urban sprawl was touched on.  The feeling that all council members dislike urban sprawl and the responsibility of Council members’ actions to help reduce sprawl by approving infill projects was discussed.  Mr. Isley pointed out he does not feel the Council has a good record as it relates to improving infill projects with the Mayor disagreeing and naming projects such as Stanhope, Oberlin, Paramount and others that the Council has approved.  Mr. West pointed out he feels uncomfortable increasing impact fees until the Council has had an opportunity to analyze the various factors.  He does not feel we can make that type decision on a whelm.

Mr. Hunt asked about the disposition of the surplus funds left over from the previous years.  He stated at the last meeting he presented a chart which showed average monthly spending of the City at about $18 million.  Based on that average, there should be some $33 million left at the end of the year and questioned where that is plugged into the proposed budget.  City Manager Allen explained how unspent money is carried over and talked about categories of unspent money.  He stated the only amount of free money in the proposed budget as it relates to carryover would be in the $2 million range and if that is the case, it should go to risk management.  Mr. Hunt stated he would like to see the May operational breakdown of expenses again stating based on the figures prior to May, it is about $18 million per month.  How to handle or whether to appropriate reserve accounts was talked about.  Mr. Hunt stated he would just like to see where the left over money is plugged into the projected budget.
Mr. Regan talked about the City being ranked as one of the greatest places to live by various magazines, groups, etc.  The City has also been ranked the third best place to start a business and this past year was ranked second best place to start a business in the country.  He stated he feels those accolades come as a result of the City delivering essential services well.  The quickest way to lose those rankings is to risk our essential services.  In his opinion, the essential services of the City are police, fire, water, sewer, roads, park maintenance and debt service.  He called on the Council to stop delivering nonessential services and take that money and deliver the essential services in a first class manner.  In response to questioning from various Council members as to whether Mr. Regan considers planning and inspection an essential service, Mr. Regan stated he did and would include top-level departments.  Mr. Regan talked about Chief Perlov’s comments at the June 14 meeting about gang activities being on the increase.  He read statements from that meeting.  He stated he does not feel we are funding our core departments the way we need to and talked about the Fire Department being an ISO3 rating, Greensboro and Charlotte are higher and he feels we have gone long enough as an ISO3 and we should at least get to an ISO2.  Mr. Regan made the following suggestions.
1) What the City would save by cutting funding for all services that are not core services or department supporting the core services.  That is, the total for savings we could gain by cutting out all non-essential services.

2) Implement fully the pay increases for all staff for essential service departments as recommended by the Comprehensive Pay Study.

3) What it would take to pay overtime for the Police Department.  He feels that police officers who work overtime should be paid.

4) Adding all things back to the Police budget that were excluded by the Manager’s recommendation.

5) Cost to fully implement the private police vehicle program.

6) Installation of equipment necessary for cable training for the Fire Department.  He pointed out the Fire Chief has said we need that to get to the ISO2 rating.  We also need the truck company and staff and if necessary the stations that would involve.
7) Continue to be friendly to business.  We owe our economic prosperity to construction and industry.  He does not feel we should add impact fees to the business that has helped us through our economic struggle.

8) What it would take to completely get rid of privilege license tax.  He does not feel we should have a privilege license tax.

Mr. Regan stated if you add all of those together he feels we could deliver our core services much more efficiently, be able to pay our employees better and not have a tax increase.  He questioned how long it would take to gather that information.  City Manager Allen pointed out that would basically require the staff to completely overhaul the budget.  He does not know if we could possibly have that information by the next meeting.  He stated staff could go through and try to identify the various cost centers.  Mr. Crowder pointed out he feels that information is available in the proposed budget.  Mr. West expressed concern pointing out an essential service to one may not be an essential service to others.  He called attention to the pie chart showing the cost centers, pointing out in his opinion Community Services and Community Development are core services.  They help provide housing for the poor and they take up a very small percentage of the total budget.  He talked about the idea of trying to build community and neighborhoods and how that has a positive impact on the City as a whole.  He feels we need to continue to support the development of our people and neighborhoods stating you cannot have a great city without great people.  Discussion took place relative to impact fees with Ms. Taliaferro pointing out the City is trying to promote home ownership but when you start jacking up the price of housing by increased impact fees, you put homeownership out of the reach of many and that does not promote quality of life.
Mayor Meeker pointed out the Council does not seem to be coming together on adopting the budget.  He stated he has been around this table when 10 budgets have been presented and approved.  The budget will get approved.  He called on the Council to continue their study and working together and hopefully when the Council comes together at the next meeting, June 28, the budget can be adopted.
Adjournment.  Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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